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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed August 4, 2008.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury, and that
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the claimant proved he was entitled to reasonably necessary

medical treatment and temporary total disability benefits.   

I.  HISTORY

Coney Joe Duncan, Jr., age 32, agreed at hearing that

he had suffered a heat stroke at age 16.  Mr. Duncan was

assessed with Sinusitis on July 20, 1998 after complaining

of a chronic headache.  A medical history at that time

indicated “heat stroke in ‘92.”  A neurologist reported on

July 30, 1998, “We have not put Mr. Duncan on any work

restrictions.  Our recommendations were avoid heat exposure

as much as possible.  Temperature in excess of 95-100

degrees for a prolonged period of time will more than likely

cause problems....Our findings were that the patient had

heat stressed induced headaches from intense heat and has a

past history of heat stroke in 1992 which was the first

major indication of his heat susceptibility.”

The record indicates that the claimant began working

for the respondent-employer, Unimin, in September 1999.  The

claimant testified that he worked for the respondents

bagging sand, loading rail cars, and driving a truck.  The

parties stipulated that the employment relationship existed

in late February/early March 2006.  The claimant testified
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that he was working maintenance and that there was a

specific incident at work: “I was climbing the ladder on the

mobile crusher and it has a bar welded across the top of it

instead of a fall chain.  And when I was climbing it, I hit

my head....When I hit my head, I seen a real bright flash,

and I got real sick to my stomach and I had to sit down.”    

Dennis Sartin testified in a deposition that he had

known the claimant and worked with him “pretty much every

day.”  Dennis Sartin testified for the respondents:

Q.  Now as I understand it there was an event
involving Mr. Duncan when he was climbing a
handrail on the crusher and hit his head on some
sort of metal bar?

A.  It was a metal bar, yes.  

Q.  Do you know the location of that?

A.  Yes....You go up to the top and you turn and
you went to the second part and there was a bar
going across there.  And if you wasn’t real
careful, you would hit your head on it....

Q.  And this is at the top of the crusher?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Did you witness this happen to Mr. Duncan?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Tell me what you saw.

A.  He climbed up a ladder and if you didn’t dunk
your head just right, you ran into it.  
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Q.  You actually saw that happen to Mr. Duncan?

A.  Yeah....

Q.  Did you ever see Mr. Duncan hit it hard enough
that his reaction suggested that it injured him?

A.  Yeah.  Usually when a fella hollers out
several cuss words and it hurt, yeah....

Q.  The one time that he hit it and he cursed, did
he keep on working or did he stop?

A.  No.  We kind of stopped rubbed it off and told
Jim we need to get this bar cut out of the way. 
It went on from there....

James Stegeman, a production supervisor, testified in a

deposition that he was in front of the claimant at the time

of the accident: “I heard him bump....And then I turned

around and he said, ‘I hit my blankidy blank head....I’m a

little dizzy.’”  

Gary Wheatley testified at deposition that he witnessed

the claimant “freeze” and become unresponsive at work on two

occasions.  Mr. Wheatley testified that these incidents

occurred after the accidental injury when the claimant

struck his head on the metal bar.

The claimant testified that his last day of work was

March 30, 2006.  

The claimant sought emergency treatment on April 1,

2006: “Shaking episodes - Zones out - can’t remember
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anything for a while - He’s had 3 of these episodes in 7

days - Denies LOC - He just stares at you and then doesn’t

remember anything about it afterwards.”  The claimant was

diagnosed with “seizure activity” and was instructed, “no

driving or working or being around heights or swimming till

seen by primary doctor and neurology.”    

Dr. Tamer Abou-elsaad, a neurologist, examined the

claimant on April 5, 2006:

Mr. Duncan is a 29-year-old man who is here for
consultation regarding possible new onset
seizures.  The patient was in his usual state of
health until March of this year when he was
witnessed by his coworkers to have three episodes
of loss of awareness without total loss of
consciousness.  In one of his episodes, the
patient was standing and was found to be
unresponsive to questions and his coworker had
to help him to sit down.  This spell took about
two to three minutes after which the patient
returned to his normal self.  At that time, he had
no recollection of the whole episode.  He denies
any aura or any warning sign before these
spells....

The patient works in maintenance at a factory, and
he is very concerned about operating heavy tool
machines.  As of a week ago, he is not driving....

Dr. Abou-elsaad assessed “1) Possible new onset

seizure.  2) Transient loss of awareness and staring

spells....So far, I can’t make a final diagnosis of possible

new onset seizure given the lack of any postictal confusion
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and the description by his wife about his last episode....I

explained to the patient in detail that he his (sic) at

slightly higher risk of injury especially with his work

style....We will go ahead and schedule an MRI and EEG to

rule out underlying epilepsy.”  Dr. Abou-elsaad diagnosed

“Transient alteration of awareness” and “Convulsions.”  

Dr. Abou-elsaad reported on April 20, 2006, “The

patient had his EEG and MRI of the brain which were both

unremarkable.  He had another episode two weeks ago when he

was walking with his father-in-law.  At that time, he had a

brief episode of loss of awareness and staring spells

without confusion or loss of consciousness....I had a long

discussion with Mr. Duncan regarding his symptoms.  So far,

they are very vague, and I am not sure if they really

represent underlying seizure disorder at this time.  The

lack of any postictal confusion and normal EEG makes it less

likely to be an epileptic episode.  The patient also has low

risk of seizures.  This could be related to hypoglycemic

event.  The patient will discuss with Dr. Baker regarding

his job description and the risk of staring episodes at his

job.  Driving restrictions were also discussed with the

patient.  At this time I have no further recommendations.” 
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Dr. Abou-elsaad diagnosed “Transient loss of awareness” and

“Convulsions.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Abou-elsaad on April

28, 2006: “Since the last time I saw the patient, he has had

two spells which were witnessed by his mother....The patient

is still off his job because of the frequency of these

episodes.  By further questioning his mother, she mentions a

strong family history of epilepsy on her side....His mother

denies any history of complication during pregnancy or

history of febrile convulsion or major head trauma with loss

of consciousness.”  Dr. Abou-elsaad assessed “1) Possible

complex partial seizure.  2) Recurrent transient loss of

awareness.  3) Family history of epilepsy....I think the

patient should be off his job for the next three or four

weeks until we have an idea about his current episodes and

whether he should be placed on a seizure medicine.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Abou-elsaad on May 9,

2006:

The patient has had his prolonged sleep deprived 
EEG.  During this EEG recording, he was witnessed
by the technician to have an episode of brief loss
of awareness without true loss of consciousness. 
During this the patient was unresponsive to any
questions and his eye was fixed with staring
look....His EEG at that time showed extensive and
wide spread muscle tension artifact with
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underlying generalized delta slowing, as seen in
hyperventilation.   His EKG however showed
evidence of tachycardia and questionable cardiac
arrhythmia.  This prolonged EEG was not
conclusive of epilepsy, although it does not
completely rule out this possibility....
I discussed the case with the patient in detail
regarding his EEG.  So far his interictal EEG was
unremarkable and he probably had a paroxysmal
event during his last EEG recording.  
2) Given his high risk job, and the frequency of
these episodes, I would like to refer the patient
to UAMS to the Epilepsy Monitoring Unit for three
to five days....

Dr. Abou-elsaad diagnosed “Convulsions” and “Transient

alteration of awareness.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s brain on June 21, 2006 was

essentially normal.

Dr. John Towbin, a physician at The Epilepsy Center,

corresponded with Dr. Abou-elsaad on June 21, 2006:

Thank you for referring Mr. Coney Duncan for
further assessment of seizure-like spells of
uncertain etiology....As you know, he is a 29 year
old, right handed gentleman who reported the onset
of episodes of transient alteration of awareness,
beginning “in the second or third week of March”,
this year.  He reports that he has no warning
prior to the events, no awareness of the events,
and no significant post-ictal effects....His wife
says that she believes the last few events “may
have been brought on by stress”.  In addition, the
patient and his wife say that the events
increased markedly in frequency when he began
taking Klonopin, and they believe that it worsened
the events (which have been daily for the past
five days)....
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His past medical history is positive for “real bad
headaches” in the past, although he has not had
them in recent years.  He reports a history of
heat stroke.  He says he has no known history of
other neurological illnesses or complaints, and
specifically has never had a history of seizures. 
He does say that he hit the top of his head on a
metal bar while at work “on the second or third of
February” of this year, while climbing a ladder. 
He was wearing a hard hat, and said that he did
not lose consciousness.  He says that he “felt a
little woozy for a minute”, and sat down, but the
symptoms resolved quickly, and he went back to
work, feeling well.  

His family history is positive for seizure
disorder, with two maternal aunts and one
maternal uncle having had seizure disorder
(thought to be post-traumatic)....

His neurological exam is entirely normal.  

He has had two EEGs, both of which were reported
to be normal, even with one of his typical events
occuring (sic) during the EEG.  He has had MRI of
the brain which showed a non-enhancing cystic
lesion in the right cerebellopontine angle,
which was thought to be a benign cyst.  Other
abnormalities are not reported.  

Dr. Towbin planned additional EEG monitoring and

stated, “He will continue seizure precautions, including

complete abstanence (sic) from driving or other hazardous

activities until specifically advised to the contrary by a

physician.”

The claimant began Video EEG Monitoring from September

21-24, 2006.  Findings included the following on September
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21, 2006: “There is a mild degree of intermixed slowing seen

occasionally in the right hemisphere, seen in both the

parasagittal and lateral leads.  Although some of these

episodes of slowing have some slightly sharply contoured

(illegible), none meet strict criteria for epileptiform

changes....IMPRESSION: This EEG is abnormal because of the

asymmetry described.  This asymmetry, involving slowing of

the right hemisphere, is indicative of a mild degree of

cerebral dysfunction in the right hemisphere, but is not,

otherwise, specific with regard to etiology.”

The following impression was given on September 24,

2006:

This electroencephalogram remains abnormal because
of slowing and spikes in the right temporal area. 
There (sic) are indicative of a mild degree of
cerebral dysfunction as well as the presence of
hyperirritable cortex in the right temporal
region.  This strongly correlates with the
propensity for seizures of localized onset.

Dr. Jeffrey W. Britton, Mayo Clinic Department of

Neurology, examined the claimant beginning November 21,

2006: “In February 2006 he had a lingering cold that would

not go away despite 2 rounds of antibiotics.  Also in

February 2006, he was climbing a ladder at work and struck

his head on a bar that was situated towards the upper end of
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the ladder.  He said he saw lights and had to sit down and

felt nauseated.  It does not sound like he lost

consciousness.  March 2006 he experienced the first of his

current typical events.  These were fairly frequent

initially and have since decreased in frequency so that they

are happening about every 6 to 8 weeks currently....Work up

at home included one EEG read as negative, another which

showed some non-specific right hemispheric slowing, and

another which showed right temporal spikes....He is not able

to work as a miner because of his seizures and also is not

driving.”  Dr. Britton gave the following impression: “#1

Partial epilepsy with complex partial seizures of probable

temporal origin....The patient’s EEG suggested that he has a

temporal lobe onset seizure disorder and his symptoms are

compatible with that.  I told the patient I suspect the

diagnosis rendered at home is correct in terms of these

episodes being seizures.  In terms of what caused his

seizures, this is not definitely answered at this time....”  

Dr. Britton discharged the claimant on November 27,

2006 with diagnoses of “Partial seizure disorder, probable

right temporal origin” and “Status post mild concussion.” 

Dr. Britton reported on November 27, 2006:
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He enquired about return to work and driving.  I
told him he has to follow his state’s laws with
respect to driving.  Apparently Arkansas requires
one year seizure-free before driving.  In terms of
work release, I told him he needs to pursue this
through his primary care provider as his situation
may change over time.  He also asks whether
his seizure disorder is work-related.  I think
this is most likely.  Other causes of new onset
epilepsy were not identified in his evaluation. 
There is some family history of seizures, but
these are not direct relatives; a familial
predisposition therefore cannot be excluded but he
never had seizures until his mild concussion
occurred according to the history provided during
his visit here.  Although his seizures started
shortly after an upper respiratory infection, we
found no evidence on the spinal fluid exam
or MRI to support a parainfectious immune CNS
encephalitis as the cause.  We found no
neurological or neuroimaging evidence to support
paraneoplastic limbic encephalitis as a cause....

Dr. Towbin reported on December 14, 2006:

Mr. Coney Duncan has been seen as a patient in
this clinic for evaluation of complex partial
seizure disorder.  He has the new onset of
seizures in March, 2006, as witnessed by his wife. 
The seizures have continued since then, and were
the reason for his referral to this clinic.  After
review of his medical history, and his complete
evaluation and testing, the only risk factor found
for seizure disorder was a head injury which
occurred while he was at work.  The seizures began
a short time after that head injury.  In the
absence of other etiologies of seizure onset, with
the type of seizures demonstrated and recorded on
video EEG monitoring, and with the temporal
proximity to his head injury, his diagnosis is, in
my best medical judgment, postraumatic seizure
disorder, secondary to the head injury described
above.  That is to say, I do believe that the head
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injury was causal in the development of his
seizure disorder.  

He will need ongoing care for seizures, including
regular follow-up visits in the clinic, occasional
laboratory studies, and ongoing treatment with
antiseizure medications.  It is fairly likely that
he will need to repeat some studies, such as EEG,
at some time in the future.  In the meantime, he
must continue with seizure precautions, including
complete abstinence from driving or any other
hazardous activities.

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford, a neurologist, performed an

Independent Medical Examination on March 6, 2007 and

reported in part:

It is clear from the medical documentation and Mr.
Duncan’s history that the only potential cause for
temporal lobe epilepsy in his case is the head
injury he sustained in the work place.  He has
undergone extensive diagnostic work up which
excludes all other possible explanations.  With
respect to work place restriction he is ineligible
to drive until he is seizure free for one year. 
With respect to specific work place restrictions
he should avoid situations in which he might place
himself and others at risk or in danger were he to
have a break through seizure.

    
Dr. Britton opined on May 25, 2007 that the claimant

had not responded to medication for seizure control, and

“His EEG here showed right temporal spikes.”  Dr. Britton

opined that the claimant was “a candidate for epilepsy

surgery.”            
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On or about June 27, 2007, a physician filled out a

Certification Of Physician Or Practitioner pursuant to the

Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993.  The physician checked

a line indicating No to the question, “Is employee able to

perform work of any kind.”  

Dr. Britton noted on August 14, 2007, “I explained to

the Coneys that he is not in our best prognostic category

for surgery.  Without an MRI abnormality I told him his

chances for success from surgery is on the order of 50-60%. 

The only other potential options include phenobarbital or

primidone and vagus nerve stimulation, neither of which

would be expected to give complete control to his seizures

(<5%).”  

Dr. J. R. Baker stated on August 27, 2007, “I have an

evaluation from Mayo Clinic’s most recent evaluation dated

14 August 2007 of Mr. Duncan for his ongoing, refractory

partial temporal lobe epilepsy.  According to their notes,

at best with medication he will continue to have periodic

seizures and is a non-surgical candidate.  Mayo’s would

consider him permanently disabled and I would agree.” 
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Dr. Gary T. Souheaver evaluated the claimant on

September 12, 2007 and provided a Neuropsychology Report

with the following summary:

The results of the current evaluation were
essentially within normal limits.  Intellectual,
memory, and neuropsychological test results were
generally well within normal ranges, and in some
cases above average ranges....The significant
abnormal auditory short-term memory finding and
nonverbal auditory processing could be related to
abnormal functions of the temporal lobes. 
However, given these focal temporal lobe findings,
we would not be able to localize the dysfunctions
as both the left and right temporal lobes would be
the logical conclusion from our findings....

In short, the results of the current evaluation
were not consistent with significant brain
dysfunctions that could be attributed to residuals
of a closed head injury of February/March 2006.  I
would prefer that my neurology colleagues discuss
the probabilities of the seizures being related to
the minor head trauma vs. remote heat stroke vs.
idiopathic causes.  Based on the results of our
test data and history, the epilepsy in this case
is not resulting in a handicapping behavorial
disorder with respect to abilities and capacities
once his treatment regime is successfully 
established.  

Dr. Souheaver gave the following impression: “1. 

Normal IQ, Memory, and Neuropsychological test results for

his age, gender, and education, except for low-average

short-term verbal memory and mildly abnormal nonverbal

auditory processing.  2.  Normal MMPI-2 personality test

results.”  
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The parties deposed Dr. Reginald Rutherford on October

18, 2007.  The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr.

Rutherford:

Q.  And what did you learn from Mr. Duncan.

A.  Well, that he had had several episodes of
diminished awareness, which occurred beginning
about a month after a closed-head injury, and he
has been to two neurologists in the State of
Arkansas, the Mayo Clinic and had undergone
exhaustive testing, and they concluded from the
testing that he had temporal lobe epilepsy.  And
his family history was notable for two sisters
with seizure disorder, but both cases were related
to head trauma, and there was no genetic
predisposition to epilepsy, but he had no
episodes, prior to his head injury, similar to the
episodes that occurred following his head injury,
so no history of preexisting seizure disorder....

Q.  What did you learn about Mr. Duncan’s closed-
head injury, the mechanics of it?

A.  Well, he was wearing a hard hat, he struck a
beam, he was knocked onto his buttocks, he saw
stars, he was nauseated and it took him several
minutes to recover....

Q.  Can an impact, you know, with that kind of
momentum that you can imagine dead center, cause
an abnormality in the right temporal lobe?

A.  Well, the abnormality most likely emanates
from the medial temporal lobe, and the brain
floats in fluid within the skull, and the frontal
and temporal regions of the skull are the most
roughened, so if trauma causes focal seizures, the
frontal lobe or temporal lobe are most likely to
be the sites of injury....There’s some
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displacement of brain from the hit, little shift
of brain tissue, get some scarring in the medial
portion of the temporal lobe....

Q.  Now, is there medical documentation that
proves that this was a trauma - that his seizure
disorder is of a traumatic origin?

A.  You can’t prove it with absolute certainty. 
The proof is in - the support of the association,
is the lack of any other explanation....

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 29, 2007.  The

claimant contended that he sustained a compensable head

injury in late February/early March 2006.  The claimant

contended that he was entitled to payment of medical

expenses and that he was entitled to temporary total

disability from March 31, 2006 to a date yet to be

determined.  The respondents contended that the claimant’s

seizure disorder was a pre-existing condition that did not

arise out of and in the course of the claimant’s employment. 

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether claimant sustained a compensable head
injury in late February/early March of 2006.
2.  Whether claimant’s seizure condition is a non-
compensable pre-existing condition or a
compensable consequence of a compensable injury.
3.  Whether claimant is entitled to medical and
related benefits.
4.  Whether claimant is entitled to temporary
total disability benefits from March 31, 2006 to a
date yet to be determined.

Dr. Britton stated on December 11, 2007:
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Coney Duncan is a patient who has been under my
care at Mayo Clinic in the Department of Neurology
for a seizure disorder.  This is associated with a
concussion he experienced at work.  He has complex
partial seizures.  They have proven to be
refractory to medication therapy.  He underwent a
surgical evaluation but was, unfortunately, found
to not be a surgical candidate.  This is because
he has bilateral independent temporal lobe seizure
onsets.  His seizure disorder is, unfortunately,
permanent, and he will always require medication
to maintain seizure control.    

A hearing was held on May 6, 2008.  An administrative

law judge filed an opinion on August 4, 2008.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant did not

prove he sustained a compensable head injury.  The

administrative law judge therefore denied and dismissed the

claim.  The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002) defines

“compensable injury”:

(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

  
A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.
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§11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those findings

which cannot come under the voluntary control of the

patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i).  

The employee’s burden of proof shall be a preponderance

of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i). 

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Smith v. Magnet Cove

Barium Corp., 212 Ark. 491, 206 S.W.2d 442 (1947).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury.  The

claimant began working for Unimin in September 1999 and was

implicitly described by co-workers as credible, honest, and

a good worker.  The claimant described a specific incident

at work in February or March 2006.  The claimant, while

wearing a hard hat, was climbing a ladder and hit his head

on an overhead bar.  The claimant testified that as a result

of the blow he saw a bright flash, became nauseated, and had

to sit down for a time.  Dennis Sartin testified that he

personally witnessed the accident as described by the

claimant.  James Stegeman was working in front of the

claimant and did not see the accident but heard the impact

of the claimant’s head hitting the bar.  
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The record indicates that the claimant subsequently

began suffering from “shaking episodes” and “zoning out” and

was diagnosed with “seizure activity.”  Dr. Abou-elsaad

reported on May 9, 2006 that an EEG had shown muscle tension

artifact with underlying generalized delta slowing.  These

EEG results were objective and not within the claimant’s

voluntary control.  There were other abnormal EEG findings

in September 2006.  

The instant claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained an accidental injury causing

physical harm to his body in the form of a seizure disorder. 

The accidental injury required medical services and resulted

in disability.  The injury was caused by a specific incident

and was identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  See

Edens v. Superior Marble & Glass, 346 Ark. 487, 58 S.W.3d

369 (2001).  The claimant established a compensable injury

by medical evidence supported by objective medical findings

not under the claimant’s voluntary control.  These objective

medical findings included the abnormalities reported on EEG

testing.  The EEG abnormalities were causally related to the

accidental injury when the claimant struck his head on an
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overhead bar.  See Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Van Wagner, 337

Ark. 443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999).  

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a).  The claimant must

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled

to requested medical treatment.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.

Brown, 82 Ark. App. 600, 120 S.W.3d 153 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Dalton v. Allen Eng’g

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999).  

In the present matter, the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable accidental injury which resulted in a seizure

disorder.  The claimant proved that treatment for his

seizure disorder was reasonably necessary in connection with

the compensable injury which occurred in late February or

early March of 2006.  Dr. Britton was aware of the

claimant’s history and found it “most likely” in November

2006 that the claimant’s seizure disorder was work-related. 
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Dr. Towbin supported Dr. Britton’s opinion, stating in

December 2006, “I do believe that the head injury was causal

in the development of his seizure disorder.”  Dr. Rutherford

opined in March 2007, “It is clear from the medical

documentation and Mr. Duncan’s history that the only

potential cause for temporal lobe epilepsy in his case is

the head injury he sustained in the work place.” 

Dr. Britton, Dr. Towbin, and Dr. Rutherford all

provided expert medical opinions which causally linked the

claimant’s seizure disorder to the accidental injury at work

when the claimant struck his head on an overhead bar.  Dr.

Souheaver opined in September 2007 that the claimant’s

condition was related to heat stroke or idiopathic causes. 

The Commission has the duty of weighing medical evidence

and, if the evidence is conflicting, its resolution is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Green Bay Packaging v.

Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 322, 999 S.W.2d 695 (1999).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the opinions of

Dr. Britton, Dr. Towbin, and Dr. Rutherford  are entitled to

more evidentiary weight than the opinion of Dr. Souheaver. 

We find that the claimant’s post-traumatic seizure disorder

was causally related to the compensable injury.  The
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evidence does not support a finding that the claimant’s

seizure disorder was related to a prior heat stroke or

chronic headaches.  

C.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  The healing

period ends when the employee is as far restored as the

permanent character of the injury will permit.  Carroll Gen.

Hosp. v. Green, 54 Ark. App. 102, 923 S.W.2d 878 (1996). 

The determination of when the healing period ends is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Id.  

In the present matter, the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable accidental injury which resulted in a diagnosis

and treatment for seizure disorder.  The claimant testified

that, because of his compensable post-traumatic condition,

he was unable to work after March 30, 2006.  The claimant

was instructed beginning April 1, 2006 to avoid driving or

working around heights.  Dr. Abou-elsaad noted on April 28,

2006 that the claimant was off his job because of the



Duncan - F613086 24

frequency of his post-traumatic seizures.  Dr. Towbin

advised the claimant on June 21, 2006 to avoid driving or

other hazardous activities.  Dr. Britton noted on November

21, 2006, “He is not able to work as a miner because of his

seizures and also is not driving.”  It was indicated on an

FMLA form dated June 27, 2007 that the claimant was not able

to perform work of any kind.    

On December 11, 2007, Dr. Britton reported that the

claimant was not a candidate for surgery.  Dr. Britton

opined, “His seizure disorder is, unfortunately, permanent,

and he will always require medication to maintain seizure

control.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

reached the end of his healing period for his compensable

seizure disorder no later than December 11, 2007.  By

December 11, 2007, the employee was as far restored as the

permanent character of his injury would permit.  We find

that the claimant reached the end of his healing period by

December 11, 2007, the date a treating neurologist opined

that the condition was permanent, rather than the “permanent

disability” notation of Dr. Baker on August 27, 2007.  We

find that the claimant remained within his healing period

and was totally incapacitated to earn wages from March 31,
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2006 through December 11, 2007.  The claimant therefore

proved he was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from March 31, 2006 through December 11, 2007.    

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury, and that

the compensable injury resulted in a diagnosis of post-

traumatic seizure disorder.  The claimant proved that all of

the treatment related to this condition, including treatment

from Dr. Abou-elsaad, Dr. Towbin, and Dr. Britton, was

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  The claimant proved he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from March 31, 2006 through

December 11, 2007.  The respondents are entitled to an

appropriate offset pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411. 

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five
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hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.    

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury in February or March 2006 which has caused physical

harm to his body in the form of a seizure disorder. Based

upon my de novo review of the entire record, without giving

the benefit of the doubt to either party, I find that the

claimant has failed to meet his burden of proof. 

          In finding that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury, the majority has failed to address the

discrepancy in the record with regard to the date of

claimant’s injury and the onset of his seizure disorder. It

is not disputed that the claimant was involved in an

incident at work where he struck his head; nor is it
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disputed that the claimant has been diagnosed with a seizure

disorder. However, I find that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that his seizure

disorder is causally connected to his incident at work. In

reaching this finding, I find, as did the Administrative Law

Judge, that the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that his seizure disorder did

not occur until after he struck his head. The burden of

proof rests upon the claimant to prove the compensability of

his claim. Carman v. Hayworth, Inc., 74 Ark. App. 55, 45

S.W.3d 408 (2001); Ringier Am. v. Combs, 41 Ark. App. 47,

849 S.W.2d 1 (1993). There is no presumption that a claim is

indeed compensable, that the claimant’s injury is job-

related or that the claimant is entitled to benefits. Crouch

Funeral Home, et al v. Crouch, 262 Ark. App. 417, 557 S.W.2d

392 (1977); O.K. Processing, Inc., et al v. Servold, 265

Ark. 352, 578 S.W.2d 224 (1979). The party having the burden

of proof on the issue must establish it by a preponderance

of the evidence. Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(2). In

determining whether a claimant has sustained his or her

burden of proof, the Commission shall weigh the evidence

impartially, without giving the benefit of the doubt to
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either party. Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(4); Wade v. Mr. C

Cavenaugh's, 298 Ark. 363, 768 S.W.2d 521 (1989); Fowler v.

McHenry, 22 Ark. App. 196, 737 S.W.2d 663 (1987). Finally,

no matter how sincere a claimant's beliefs are that a

medical problem is related to a compensable injury, such

belief is not sufficient to meet the claimant's burden of

proof. Killenberger v. Big D Liquor, Full Commission Opinion

August 29, 1995 (Claim Nos. E408248 & E408249).

          The claimant was unable to identify the date on

which he struck his head. This is significant in that he was

first seen to exhibit seizure like activity by Gary Wheatley

prior to February 25, 2006, when the two had finished with

the pulley relocation job. The claimant testified that he

speculated that he hit is head on February 2 or 3 of 2006,

when he first sought medical treatment. Claimant further

testified that he was on the crusher when he struck his head

preparing for the re-wiring job. However, the maintenance

reports reflect that the work on the crusher did not begin

until March 8, 2006. Moreover, Dennis Sartin testified that

he was working with the claimant on the crusher when the

claimant struck his head. Mr. Sartin’s maintenance records
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reflect that his first entry concerning the crusher was not

until March 13, 2006. 

          Although the claimant’s doctors each opined that

the claimant’s seizure disorder is causally related to the

claimant’s incident at work, the doctors each relied upon

the claimant’s self-reported history that his seizures did

not begin until after he struck his head. As noted by the

time line of work activities set forth above, the claimant

could not have struck his head prior to the first reported

seizure incident because he was not even working on the

crusher job when he was seen by Mr. Wheatley in a dazed

state in late February 2006. The Commission has a duty to

translate the evidence on all the issues before it into

findings of fact. Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark.

App. 344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996). Moreover, the Commission

has the authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this

extends to medical testimony. Foxx v. American Transp., 54

Ark. App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996). The Commission has the

duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any other

evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting medical

evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve. Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58
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S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.

218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

          The Commission is entitled to review the basis for

a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight of the opinion.

Further, a medical opinion based solely upon claimant’s

history and own subjective belief that a medical condition

is related to a compensable injury is not a substitute for

credible evidence. Brewer v. Paragould Housing Authority,

Full Commission Opinion, January 22, 1996 (Claim No.

E417617). The Commission is not bound by a doctor’s opinion

which is based largely on facts related to him by claimant

where there is no sufficient independent knowledge upon

which to corroborate the claimant’s claim. Roberts v. Leo-

Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).

          Although the Commission is not bound by medical

testimony, it may not arbitrarily disregard any witness’s

testimony. Reeder v. Rheem Mfg. Co., 38 Ark. App. 248, 832

S.W.2d 505 (1992). However, it is well established that the

determination of the credibility and weight to be given a

witness’s testimony is within the sole province of the

Workers’ Compensation Commission. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v.



Duncan - F613086 31

Sands, 80 Ark. App. 51, 91 S.W.3d 93 (2002). The Commission

is not required to believe the testimony of the claimant or

any other witness, but may accept and translate into

findings of fact only those portions of the testimony it

deems worthy of belief. McClain, supra. The Commission is

entitled to review the basis for a doctor’s opinion in

deciding the weight and credibility of the opinion and

medical evidence. Id. In addition, the Commission has the

authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and

determine its medical soundness and probative force. Green

Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 695

(1999). The Commission’s resolution of the medical evidence

has the force and effect of a jury verdict. 

          While the medical opinions regarding causation are

credible with regard to the opinions reached by the doctors,

these opinions rely upon one piece of crucial evidence that

has not been established by a preponderance of the evidence

– that is that the claimant did not have a seizure episode

until after he struck his head at work. Dr. Rutherford even

testified that if it were shown that the claimant

experienced a seizure prior to his head striking incident,

that incident would be irrelevant to the development of the
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seizure disorder. As I find that the claimant has failed to

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that his seizure

disorder did not begin until after he struck his head, I

cannot find that the claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that compensability of this disorder.

Therefore, for all the reasons set forth herein, I must

respectfully dissent from the majority opinion.

___________________________________
                    KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner 
  


